



 Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes 

April 4, 2011

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

I. Call to order/ Acceptance of Agenda: 


       


       Larry Mohrweis
Faculty Senate President Larry Mohrweis called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate (FS) to order in the Havasupai A&B Rooms of the Student Union at 3:02 pm.

Members Present:  Sara Aleman, TS Amer, Shadow Armfield, Allen Atkins, Nancy Barron, Laura Blank, Wendy Campione, Natalie Cawood, Rom Coles, Michael Costelloe, Bill Culbertson, Rebecca Dames, Joyce DeVoss (appeared telephonically), Chris Downum, Kate Ellis, Jay Farness, Heidi Fogelberg, Jean Ann Foley, Bruce Fox, Kathleen Ganley, Bill Grabe, Liz Grobsmith*, Ro Haddon, John Haeger*, Natalie Hess (appeared telephonically), Richard Hofstetter, Lenka Hospodka, Gae Johnson, Astrid Klocke, Ellen Larson, Rich Lei, Emily McKay, Rich McNeill, Michelle Miller, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, Ishmael Munene, Greta Murphy, Ricardo Pereira, Pat Peterson (appeared telephonically), Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, Erik Schiefer, Karen Sealander, Guy Senese (appeared telephonically), Edward Smaglik, George Speer, Laura Sujo-Montes, Walter Vannette, David Vining, and Ric Wiggall (appeared telephonically). 
Members Absent: Jonathan Bergeron, Chase Hunt*, Karen Jarratt-Snider, Chunhye Lee (excused), Roderic Parnell, Andi Thode, Kristen Waring, David Williams and Marsha Yowell (excused). (*indicates ex officio members) 
Others present: David Camacho, Dan Kain, Deb Larson, Karen Pugliesi, and Dylan Rust. 

Faculty Senate President, Larry Mohrweis, presented the agenda for approval.  The agenda was approved by consent. 
II. Approval of Minutes   


        


          Larry Mohrweis/Action Item  
Larry presented the minutes of the March 7th FS meeting for approval.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes.  The motion passed. 

III. Faculty Senate President’s Report      


         


       Larry Mohrweis
Larry announced that everyone should have received their invitation to the Faculty Awards Reception which will be held at the High Country Conference Center April 20th beginning with a reception at 3:30 followed by the program at 4.  He urged everyone to attend and recognize their colleagues’ accomplishments.    

Larry stated that he and Bill Culbertson will be attending the April 7-8 meeting of ABOR as well as the AFC meeting.  He anticipates that these meetings will focus on the state budget and Senate Bill 1467 and its effect on Arizona Universities.  He distributed a handout which outlined the progress of the bill to date and highlighted the changes adopted in regard to the universities.  Larry also distributed a letter  AFC Chair Gary Grossman wrote to the members of ABOR regarding SB1467.  Larry stated that he has been asked by faculty members what they can do to address their concerns.  He briefly discussed what faculty can do when expressing their concerns on these topics.  

Larry next mentioned that there are varying proposals by both the Governor and legislators regarding cuts to the state budget and those cuts the universities will face.  He has set time on today’s agenda to discuss the proposed cuts and how NAU will address such cuts.  
IV. University Faculty Ombudsman Program

          

          

           Mike Ketterer

Larry introduced Michael Ketterer the new Coordinator of the Faculty Ombuds Program.  Michael distributed a brochure and gave a brief description of the program.  The program was begun in 1998 in order to help faculty address work-related problems or concerns.  The ombuds practice involves four basic principals: independence, neutrality, confidentiality and informality.   The program offers the following: an environment conducive to problem resolution; informal resolution where appropriate; referrals if needed; and facilitation of difficult conversations.  The program does not provide legal advice or advocate at hearings or judicial procedures.  Additionally, the program does not maintain case files.  They do, however, make a yearly report to the President providing aggregate data and possible trends.  They also offer outreach programs. Michael entertained questions.  He was asked to return next fall and share the annual report with the Senate.  He closed by announcing that they are offering a workshop for faculty in how to handle difficult students.  

V. Presentation of Slate/Nominations


      


      
               Allen Reich
FS Vice President and Chair of the Nominations Committee Allen Reich gave a brief update of the elections within the colleges and voting units as well as the election of members to the Faculty Grievance Committee.   He then presented the slate of nominations and for the FS Executive Committee as well as the Nominating Committee and Councils of the Faculty Senate.  Allen then called for further nominations.  Bill Culbertson was nominated to sub for Marsha Yowell on the Budget and Planning Committee; Gae Johnson and Karen Sealander were nominated for seats on the Rights and Responsibilities Council; Kathleen Ganley was nominated for a seat on the Budget and Planning Council; Ro Haddon, Kate Ellis, Astrid Klocke, and Lenka Hospodka were nominated to serve on the Nominations Committee.  
VI. Faculty Input – Impact of Budget Reductions




       Larry Mohrweis
Prior to a discussion of the impact of proposed budget cuts, Larry expressed his thanks to President Haeger, Provost Grobsmith and Executive Vice President MJ McMahon for the job they have done in trying to protect the university and keeping the faculty in the loop during this budget process.  Faculty have been involved in leadership days, provost retreats and representation on the President’s council.  He outlined some of the ideas under discussion including increasing faculty workloads, looking at the profitability of branch campuses and furloughs.  Larry invited President Haeger to address the budget before opening the matter for discussion.  President Haeger first wanted to address both how to deal with the magnitude of the cut to the university’s budget and the tuition proposal to be presented at Thursday’s ABOR meeting.  He distributed a handout entitled Budget Plan Reduction of $170 million.  His office has been working on plans to address possible budget cut amounts.  He hopes to have plans in place for next year prior to the end of this academic year.  He has scheduled a May 4th campus forum to talk through some of the plans.  Prior to the forum he will be meeting with various groups as they try to form a plan.  Nothing is off the table at this point including furloughs, hiring freezes and layoffs.  He has asked all the Vice Presidents to reduce expenditures until we know more about the budget.  He has also looked into the off campus sites to identify them as revenue neutral, revenue positive or revenue loss.  This is also being done across the colleges, the public service offices, and academic centers and research institutes.  He will also look at the best use of faculty time, faculty work loads and release time.  He next went over a possible scenario based on a 25.8 million dollar cut.  This scenario includes: a growth in enrollment; an increase of tuition; savings from improvements in business process; and diverting one-time funds for FY12 and FY13.  He also outlined the tuition proposal he will present at the ABOR meeting Thursday.  The bottom line in the NAU proposal is the pledge program.  The program has brought revenue and been instrumental in recruitment.   He then asked for ideas and entertained questions.  Items that were discussed included: plans to meet with faculty prior to May 4th; concern that the media has not reported the university’s positive economic effect on the community and how to change this; furloughs –a discussion regarding should we work with other northern Arizona institutions to publicize what the cuts mean to NAU and other public institutions across northern Arizona; and how to absorb student growth and reduce the demand on the faculty.  The President was asked if he would meet with the Faculty Senate prior to the May 2nd FS meeting to allow for dialogue on how to address the budget in light of the cuts to it.  It was decided that President Haeger would use the April 18th FSEC meeting for this discussion.  The meeting will be open to all Senators.   
VII. Report from the President







             John Haeger
President Haeger’s report was presented under item VI.  
VIII. Report from the Provost







          Liz Grobsmith
Provost Liz Grobsmith began by noting how she will address the anticipated budget reduction.  Currently, she is awaiting a report from the Task Force on Innovation and Change with their recommendations.  She hopes she will have the report to discuss at the April 18th FSEC meeting.  Given the timing of this year’s budget process, she does not believe the academic section will be able to meet next year’s shortfalls without utilizing one-time monies and an all funds budgeting concept.  Her office has been looking at a number of different vehicles in planning a response to the budget reductions.  One option is the possibility of closing centers and institutes without harming the productivity of scholarship or external funding possibilities.  Another option she refers to as “the hiring avoidance”.  This includes the redeployment of faculty and limiting the hiring of tenure faculty where possible.  Another piece option addresses the retention of students.  Karen Pugliesi has been working in this area and has put programs in place for the fall semester.  Lastly, she addressed the issue raised earlier regarding teaching loads.  She stated she has been working with Karen Appleby and the deans gathering current workload data in order to explore where we may have flexibility.  She will be working with the departments to look carefully at release time.   

Liz next referenced the April 20th Faculty Awards Recognition Ceremony mentioned in Larry’s report.   She encouraged everyone to attend.  This year’s ceremony will include new awards as well as the announcement of new President Distinguished Fellows. 

At the April 7-8 ABOR meeting she will present a limited number of increases in course fees and a new program fee for the honors program.  These fees will enable us to provide value added opportunities for our students.  NAU’s Academic Strategic Plan is scheduled to go before the Academic Affairs Committee of ABOR and will be scheduled to be presented at the June ABOR agenda.

The search for a Dean of the W.A. Franke College of Business is in the final stages.  She has currently entered into negotiations with a candidate.  She then entertained questions.  Questions included how the VSRIP program will impact the budget reductions; and across the board cuts.        
IX. Old Business/New Business Items/Announcements                


     Larry Mohrweis
Larry called for any old or new business or announcements.  He restated that the FSEC April 18th meeting is open to all senators.  

X. Adjourn 






     


      Larry Mohrweis

There being no further business, a Motion was made and seconded to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 4:34.  
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